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CHAPTER ONE War Is A Racket

WAR is a racket. It always has been.

It is possibly the oldest, easily the most profitable, surely the most
vicious. It is the only one international in scope. It is the only one in
which the profits are reckoned in dollars and the losses in lives.

A racket is best described, I believe, as something that is not what it seems
to the majority of the people. Only a small "inside" group knows what it is
about. It is conducted for the benefit of the very few, at the expense of the
very many. Out of war a few people make huge fortunes.

In the World War [I] a mere handful garnered the profits of the conflict. At
least 21,000 new millionaires and billionaires were made in the United States
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during the World War. That many admitted their huge blood gains in their
income tax returns. How many other war millionaires falsified their tax
returns no one knows.

How many of these war millionaires shouldered a rifle? How many of them dug a
trench? How many of them knew what it meant to go hungry in a rat-infested
dug-out? How many of them spent sleepless, frightened nights, ducking shells
and shrapnel and machine gun bullets? How many of them parried a bayonet
thrust of an enemy? How many of them were wounded or killed in battle?

Out of war nations acquire additional territory, if they are victorious. They
just take it. This newly acquired territory promptly is exploited by the few
— the selfsame few who wrung dollars out of blood in the war. The general
public shoulders the bill.

And what is this bill?

This bill renders a horrible accounting. Newly placed gravestones. Mangled
bodies. Shattered minds. Broken hearts and homes. Economic instability.
Depression and all its attendant miseries. Back-breaking taxation for
generations and generations.

For a great many years, as a soldier, I had a suspicion that war was a
racket; not until I retired to civil life did I fully realize it. Now that I
see the international war clouds gathering, as they are today, I must face it
and speak out.

Again they are choosing sides. France and Russia met and agreed to stand side
by side. Italy and Austria hurried to make a similar agreement. Poland and
Germany cast sheep’s eyes at each other, forgetting for the nonce [one unique
occasion], their dispute over the Polish Corridor.

The assassination of King Alexander of Jugoslavia [Yugoslavia] complicated
matters. Jugoslavia and Hungary, long bitter enemies, were almost at each
other’s throats. Italy was ready to jump in. But France was waiting. So was
Czechoslovakia. All of them are looking ahead to war. Not the people — not
those who fight and pay and die — only those who foment wars and remain
safely at home to profit.

There are 40,000,000 men under arms in the world today, and our statesmen and
diplomats have the temerity to say that war is not in the making.

Hell’s bells! Are these 40,000,000 men being trained to be dancers?

Not in Italy, to be sure. Premier Mussolini knows what they are being trained
for. He, at least, is frank enough to speak out. Only the other day, Il Duce
in "International Conciliation," the publication of the Carnegie Endowment
for International Peace, said:

"And above all, Fascism, the more it considers and observes the future and the development of
humanity quite apart from political considerations of the moment, believes neither in the possibility nor
the utility of perpetual peace. . . . War alone brings up to its highest tension all human energy and puts



the stamp of nobility upon the people who have the courage to meet it."

Undoubtedly Mussolini means exactly what he says. His well-trained army, his
great fleet of planes, and even his navy are ready for war — anxious for it,
apparently. His recent stand at the side of Hungary in the latter’s dispute
with Jugoslavia showed that. And the hurried mobilization of his troops on
the Austrian border after the assassination of Dollfuss showed it too. There
are others in Europe too whose sabre rattling presages war, sooner or later.

Herr Hitler, with his rearming Germany and his constant demands for more and
more arms, is an equal if not greater menace to peace. France only recently
increased the term of military service for its youth from a year to eighteen
months.

Yes, all over, nations are camping in their arms. The mad dogs of Europe are
on the loose. In the Orient the maneuvering is more adroit. Back in 1904,
when Russia and Japan fought, we kicked out our old friends the Russians and
backed Japan. Then our very generous international bankers were financing
Japan. Now the trend is to poison us against the Japanese. What does the
"open door" policy to China mean to us? Our trade with China is about
$90,000,000 a year. Or the Philippine Islands? We have spent about
$600,000,000 in the Philippines in thirty-five years and we (our bankers and
industrialists and speculators) have private investments there of less than
$200,000,000.

Then, to save that China trade of about $90,000,000, or to protect these
private investments of less than $200,000,000 in the Philippines, we would be
all stirred up to hate Japan and go to war — a war that might well cost us
tens of billions of dollars, hundreds of thousands of lives of Americans, and
many more hundreds of thousands of physically maimed and mentally unbalanced
men.

Of course, for this loss, there would be a compensating profit — fortunes
would be made. Millions and billions of dollars would be piled up. By a few.
Munitions makers. Bankers. Ship builders. Manufacturers. Meat packers.
Speculators. They would fare well.

Yes, they are getting ready for another war. Why shouldn’t they? It pays high
dividends.

But what does it profit the men who are killed? What does it profit their
mothers and sisters, their wives and their sweethearts? What does it profit
their children?

What does it profit anyone except the very few to whom war means huge
profits?

Yes, and what does it profit the nation?

Take our own case. Until 1898 we didn’t own a bit of territory outside the
mainland of North America. At that time our national debt was a little more
than $1,000,000,000. Then we became "internationally minded." We forgot, or



shunted aside, the advice of the Father of our country. We forgot George
Washington’s warning about "entangling alliances." We went to war. We
acquired outside territory. At the end of the World War period, as a direct
result of our fiddling in international affairs, our national debt had jumped
to over $25,000,000,000. Our total favorable trade balance during the twenty-
five-year period was about $24,000,000,000. Therefore, on a purely
bookkeeping basis, we ran a little behind year for year, and that foreign
trade might well have been ours without the wars.

It would have been far cheaper (not to say safer) for the average American
who pays the bills to stay out of foreign entanglements. For a very few this
racket, like bootlegging and other underworld rackets, brings fancy profits,
but the cost of operations is always transferred to the people — who do not
profit.

CHAPTER TWO Who Makes The Profits?

The World War, rather our brief participation in it, has cost the United
States some $52,000,000,000. Figure it out. That means $400 to every American
man, woman, and child. And we haven’t paid the debt yet. We are paying it,
our children will pay it, and our children’s children probably still will be
paying the cost of that war.

The normal profits of a business concern in the United States are six, eight,
ten, and sometimes twelve percent. But war-time profits — ah! that is another
matter — twenty, sixty, one hundred, three hundred, and even eighteen hundred
per cent — the sky is the limit. All that traffic will bear. Uncle Sam has
the money. Let’s get it.

Of course, it isn’t put that crudely in war time. It is dressed into speeches
about patriotism, love of country, and "we must all put our shoulders to the
wheel," but the profits jump and leap and skyrocket — and are safely
pocketed. Let’s just take a few examples:

Take our friends the du Ponts, the powder people — didn’t one of them testify
before a Senate committee recently that their powder won the war? Or saved
the world for democracy? Or something? How did they do in the war? They were
a patriotic corporation. Well, the average earnings of the du Ponts for the
period 1910 to 1914 were $6,000,000 a year. It wasn’t much, but the du Ponts
managed to get along on it. Now let’s look at their average yearly profit
during the war years, 1914 to 1918. Fifty-eight million dollars a year profit
we find! Nearly ten times that of normal times, and the profits of normal
times were pretty good. An increase in profits of more than 950 per cent.

Take one of our little steel companies that patriotically shunted aside the
making of rails and girders and bridges to manufacture war materials. Well,
their 1910-1914 yearly earnings averaged $6,000,000. Then came the war. And,
like loyal citizens, Bethlehem Steel promptly turned to munitions making. Did
their profits jump — or did they let Uncle Sam in for a bargain? Well, their
1914-1918 average was $49,000,000 a year!

Or, let’s take United States Steel. The normal earnings during the five-year



period prior to the war were $105,000,000 a year. Not bad. Then along came
the war and up went the profits. The average yearly profit for the period
1914-1918 was $240,000,000. Not bad.

There you have some of the steel and powder earnings. Let’s look at something
else. A little copper, perhaps. That always does well in war times.

Anaconda, for instance. Average yearly earnings during the pre-war years
1910-1914 of $10,000,000. During the war years 1914-1918 profits leaped to
$34,000,000 per year.

Or Utah Copper. Average of $5,000,000 per year during the 1910-1914 period.
Jumped to an average of $21,000,000 yearly profits for the war period.

Let’s group these five, with three smaller companies. The total yearly
average profits of the pre-war period 1910-1914 were $137,480,000. Then along
came the war. The average yearly profits for this group skyrocketed to
$408,300,000.

A little increase in profits of approximately 200 per cent.

Does war pay? It paid them. But they aren’t the only ones. There are still
others. Let’s take leather.

For the three-year period before the war the total profits of Central Leather
Company were $3,500,000. That was approximately $1,167,000 a year. Well, in
1916 Central Leather returned a profit of $15,000,000, a small increase of
1,100 per cent. That’s all. The General Chemical Company averaged a profit
for the three years before the war of a little over $800,000 a year. Came the
war, and the profits jumped to $12,000,000. a leap of 1,400 per cent.

International Nickel Company — and you can’t have a war without nickel —
showed an increase in profits from a mere average of $4,000,000 a year to
$73,000,000 yearly. Not bad? An increase of more than 1,700 per cent.

American Sugar Refining Company averaged $2,000,000 a year for the three
years before the war. In 1916 a profit of $6,000,000 was recorded.

Listen to Senate Document No. 259. The Sixty-Fifth Congress, reporting on
corporate earnings and government revenues. Considering the profits of 122
meat packers, 153 cotton manufacturers, 299 garment makers, 49 steel plants,
and 340 coal producers during the war. Profits under 25 per cent were
exceptional. For instance the coal companies made between 100 per cent and
7,856 per cent on their capital stock during the war. The Chicago packers
doubled and tripled their earnings.

And let us not forget the bankers who financed the great war. If anyone had
the cream of the profits it was the bankers. Being partnerships rather than
incorporated organizations, they do not have to report to stockholders. And
their profits were as secret as they were immense. How the bankers made their
millions and their billions I do not know, because those little secrets never
become public — even before a Senate investigatory body.



But here’s how some of the other patriotic industrialists and speculators
chiseled their way into war profits.

Take the shoe people. They like war. It brings business with abnormal
profits. They made huge profits on sales abroad to our allies. Perhaps, like
the munitions manufacturers and armament makers, they also sold to the enemy.
For a dollar is a dollar whether it comes from Germany or from France. But
they did well by Uncle Sam too. For instance, they sold Uncle Sam 35,000,000
pairs of hobnailed service shoes. There were 4,000,000 soldiers. Eight pairs,
and more, to a soldier. My regiment during the war had only one pair to a
soldier. Some of these shoes probably are still in existence. They were good
shoes. But when the war was over Uncle Sam has a matter of 25,000,000 pairs
left over. Bought — and paid for. Profits recorded and pocketed.

There was still lots of leather left. So the leather people sold your Uncle
Sam hundreds of thousands of McClellan saddles for the cavalry. But there
wasn’t any American cavalry overseas! Somebody had to get rid of this
leather, however. Somebody had to make a profit in it — so we had a lot of
McClellan saddles. And we probably have those yet.

Also somebody had a lot of mosquito netting. They sold your Uncle Sam
20,000,000 mosquito nets for the use of the soldiers overseas. I suppose the
boys were expected to put it over them as they tried to sleep in muddy
trenches — one hand scratching cooties on their backs and the other making
passes at scurrying rats. Well, not one of these mosquito nets ever got to
France!

Anyhow, these thoughtful manufacturers wanted to make sure that no soldier
would be without his mosquito net, so 40,000,000 additional yards of mosquito
netting were sold to Uncle Sam.

There were pretty good profits in mosquito netting in those days, even if
there were no mosquitoes in France. I suppose, if the war had lasted just a
little longer, the enterprising mosquito netting manufacturers would have
sold your Uncle Sam a couple of consignments of mosquitoes to plant in France
so that more mosquito netting would be in order.

Airplane and engine manufacturers felt they, too, should get their just
profits out of this war. Why not? Everybody else was getting theirs. So
$1,000,000,000 — count them if you live long enough — was spent by Uncle Sam
in building airplane engines that never left the ground! Not one plane, or
motor, out of the billion dollars worth ordered, ever got into a battle in
France. Just the same the manufacturers made their little profit of 30, 100,
or perhaps 300 per cent.

Undershirts for soldiers cost 14¢ [cents] to make and uncle Sam paid 30¢ to
40¢ each for them — a nice little profit for the undershirt manufacturer. And
the stocking manufacturer and the uniform manufacturers and the cap
manufacturers and the steel helmet manufacturers — all got theirs.

Why, when the war was over some 4,000,000 sets of equipment — knapsacks and
the things that go to fill them — crammed warehouses on this side. Now they



are being scrapped because the regulations have changed the contents. But the
manufacturers collected their wartime profits on them — and they will do it
all over again the next time.

There were lots of brilliant ideas for profit making during the war.

One very versatile patriot sold Uncle Sam twelve dozen 48-inch wrenches. Oh,
they were very nice wrenches. The only trouble was that there was only one
nut ever made that was large enough for these wrenches. That is the one that
holds the turbines at Niagara Falls. Well, after Uncle Sam had bought them
and the manufacturer had pocketed the profit, the wrenches were put on
freight cars and shunted all around the United States in an effort to find a
use for them. When the Armistice was signed it was indeed a sad blow to the
wrench manufacturer. He was just about to make some nuts to fit the wrenches.
Then he planned to sell these, too, to your Uncle Sam.

Still another had the brilliant idea that colonels shouldn’t ride in
automobiles, nor should they even ride on horseback. One has probably seen a
picture of Andy Jackson riding in a buckboard. Well, some 6,000 buckboards
were sold to Uncle Sam for the use of colonels! Not one of them was used. But
the buckboard manufacturer got his war profit.

The shipbuilders felt they should come in on some of it, too. They built a
lot of ships that made a lot of profit. More than $3,000,000,000 worth. Some
of the ships were all right. But $635,000,000 worth of them were made of wood
and wouldn’t float! The seams opened up — and they sank. We paid for them,
though. And somebody pocketed the profits.

It has been estimated by statisticians and economists and researchers that
the war cost your Uncle Sam $52,000,000,000. Of this sum, $39,000,000,000 was
expended in the actual war itself. This expenditure yielded $16,000,000,000
in profits. That is how the 21,000 billionaires and millionaires got that
way. This $16,000,000,000 profits is not to be sneezed at. It is quite a tidy
sum. And it went to a very few.

The Senate (Nye) committee probe of the munitions industry and its wartime
profits, despite its sensational disclosures, hardly has scratched the
surface.

Even so, it has had some effect. The State Department has been studying "for
some time" methods of keeping out of war. The War Department suddenly decides
it has a wonderful plan to spring. The Administration names a committee —
with the War and Navy Departments ably represented under the chairmanship of
a Wall Street speculator — to limit profits in war time. To what extent isn’t
suggested. Hmmm. Possibly the profits of 300 and 600 and 1,600 per cent of
those who turned blood into gold in the World War would be limited to some
smaller figure.

Apparently, however, the plan does not call for any limitation of losses —
that is, the losses of those who fight the war. As far as I have been able to
ascertain there is nothing in the scheme to limit a soldier to the loss of
but one eye, or one arm, or to limit his wounds to one or two or three. Or to



limit the loss of life.

There is nothing in this scheme, apparently, that says not more than 12 per
cent of a regiment shall be wounded in battle, or that not more than 7 per
cent in a division shall be killed.

Of course, the committee cannot be bothered with such trifling matters.

CHAPTER THREE Who Pays The Bills?

Who provides the profits — these nice little profits of 20, 100, 300, 1,500
and 1,800 per cent? We all pay them — in taxation. We paid the bankers their
profits when we bought Liberty Bonds at $100.00 and sold them back at $84 or
$86 to the bankers. These bankers collected $100 plus. It was a simple
manipulation. The bankers control the security marts. It was easy for them to
depress the price of these bonds. Then all of us — the people — got
frightened and sold the bonds at $84 or $86. The bankers bought them. Then
these same bankers stimulated a boom and government bonds went to par — and
above. Then the bankers collected their profits.

But the soldier pays the biggest part of the bill.

If you don’t believe this, visit the American cemeteries on the battlefields
abroad. Or visit any of the veteran’s hospitals in the United States. On a
tour of the country, in the midst of which I am at the time of this writing,
I have visited eighteen government hospitals for veterans. In them are a
total of about 50,000 destroyed men — men who were the pick of the nation
eighteen years ago. The very able chief surgeon at the government hospital;
at Milwaukee, where there are 3,800 of the living dead, told me that
mortality among veterans is three times as great as among those who stayed at
home.

Boys with a normal viewpoint were taken out of the fields and offices and
factories and classrooms and put into the ranks. There they were remolded;
they were made over; they were made to "about face"; to regard murder as the
order of the day. They were put shoulder to shoulder and, through mass
psychology, they were entirely changed. We used them for a couple of years
and trained them to think nothing at all of killing or of being killed.

Then, suddenly, we discharged them and told them to make another "about face"
! This time they had to do their own readjustment, sans [without] mass
psychology, sans officers’ aid and advice and sans nation-wide propaganda. We
didn’t need them any more. So we scattered them about without any "three-
minute" or "Liberty Loan" speeches or parades. Many, too many, of these fine
young boys are eventually destroyed, mentally, because they could not make
that final "about face" alone.

In the government hospital in Marion, Indiana, 1,800 of these boys are in
pens! Five hundred of them in a barracks with steel bars and wires all around
outside the buildings and on the porches. These already have been mentally
destroyed. These boys don’t even look like human beings. Oh, the looks on
their faces! Physically, they are in good shape; mentally, they are gone.



There are thousands and thousands of these cases, and more and more are
coming in all the time. The tremendous excitement of the war, the sudden
cutting off of that excitement — the young boys couldn’t stand it.

That’s a part of the bill. So much for the dead — they have paid their part
of the war profits. So much for the mentally and physically wounded — they
are paying now their share of the war profits. But the others paid, too —
they paid with heartbreaks when they tore themselves away from their
firesides and their families to don the uniform of Uncle Sam — on which a
profit had been made. They paid another part in the training camps where they
were regimented and drilled while others took their jobs and their places in
the lives of their communities. The paid for it in the trenches where they
shot and were shot; where they were hungry for days at a time; where they
slept in the mud and the cold and in the rain — with the moans and shrieks of
the dying for a horrible lullaby.

But don’t forget — the soldier paid part of the dollars and cents bill too.

Up to and including the Spanish-American War, we had a prize system, and
soldiers and sailors fought for money. During the Civil War they were paid
bonuses, in many instances, before they went into service. The government, or
states, paid as high as $1,200 for an enlistment. In the Spanish-American War
they gave prize money. When we captured any vessels, the soldiers all got
their share — at least, they were supposed to. Then it was found that we
could reduce the cost of wars by taking all the prize money and keeping it,
but conscripting [drafting] the soldier anyway. Then soldiers couldn’t
bargain for their labor, Everyone else could bargain, but the soldier
couldn’t.

Napoleon once said,

"All men are enamored of decorations . . . they positively hunger for them."

So by developing the Napoleonic system — the medal business — the government
learned it could get soldiers for less money, because the boys liked to be
decorated. Until the Civil War there were no medals. Then the Congressional
Medal of Honor was handed out. It made enlistments easier. After the Civil
War no new medals were issued until the Spanish-American War.

In the World War, we used propaganda to make the boys accept conscription.
They were made to feel ashamed if they didn’t join the army.

So vicious was this war propaganda that even God was brought into it. With
few exceptions our clergymen joined in the clamor to kill, kill, kill. To
kill the Germans. God is on our side . . . it is His will that the Germans be
killed.

And in Germany, the good pastors called upon the Germans to kill the allies .
. . to please the same God. That was a part of the general propaganda, built
up to make people war conscious and murder conscious.



Beautiful ideals were painted for our boys who were sent out to die. This was
the "war to end all wars." This was the "war to make the world safe for
democracy." No one mentioned to them, as they marched away, that their going
and their dying would mean huge war profits. No one told these American
soldiers that they might be shot down by bullets made by their own brothers
here. No one told them that the ships on which they were going to cross might
be torpedoed by submarines built with United States patents. They were just
told it was to be a "glorious adventure."

Thus, having stuffed patriotism down their throats, it was decided to make
them help pay for the war, too. So, we gave them the large salary of $30 a
month.

All they had to do for this munificent sum was to leave their dear ones
behind, give up their jobs, lie in swampy trenches, eat canned willy (when
they could get it) and kill and kill and kill . . . and be killed.

But wait!

Half of that wage (just a little more than a riveter in a shipyard or a
laborer in a munitions factory safe at home made in a day) was promptly taken
from him to support his dependents, so that they would not become a charge
upon his community. Then we made him pay what amounted to accident insurance
— something the employer pays for in an enlightened state — and that cost him
$6 a month. He had less than $9 a month left.

Then, the most crowning insolence of all — he was virtually blackjacked into
paying for his own ammunition, clothing, and food by being made to buy
Liberty Bonds. Most soldiers got no money at all on pay days.

We made them buy Liberty Bonds at $100 and then we bought them back — when
they came back from the war and couldn’t find work — at $84 and $86. And the
soldiers bought about $2,000,000,000 worth of these bonds!

Yes, the soldier pays the greater part of the bill. His family pays too. They
pay it in the same heart-break that he does. As he suffers, they suffer. At
nights, as he lay in the trenches and watched shrapnel burst about him, they
lay home in their beds and tossed sleeplessly — his father, his mother, his
wife, his sisters, his brothers, his sons, and his daughters.

When he returned home minus an eye, or minus a leg or with his mind broken,
they suffered too — as much as and even sometimes more than he. Yes, and
they, too, contributed their dollars to the profits of the munitions makers
and bankers and shipbuilders and the manufacturers and the speculators made.
They, too, bought Liberty Bonds and contributed to the profit of the bankers
after the Armistice in the hocus-pocus of manipulated Liberty Bond prices.

And even now the families of the wounded men and of the mentally broken and
those who never were able to readjust themselves are still suffering and
still paying.



CHAPTER FOUR How To Smash This Racket!

WELL, it’s a racket, all right.

A few profit — and the many pay. But there is a way to stop it. You can’t end
it by disarmament conferences. You can’t eliminate it by peace parleys at
Geneva. Well-meaning but impractical groups can’t wipe it out by resolutions.
It can be smashed effectively only by taking the profit out of war.

The only way to smash this racket is to conscript capital and industry and
labor before the nations manhood can be conscripted. One month before the
Government can conscript the young men of the nation — it must conscript
capital and industry and labor. Let the officers and the directors and the
high-powered executives of our armament factories and our munitions makers
and our shipbuilders and our airplane builders and the manufacturers of all
the other things that provide profit in war time as well as the bankers and
the speculators, be conscripted — to get $30 a month, the same wage as the
lads in the trenches get.

Let the workers in these plants get the same wages — all the workers, all
presidents, all executives, all directors, all managers, all bankers — yes,
and all generals and all admirals and all officers and all politicians and
all government office holders — everyone in the nation be restricted to a
total monthly income not to exceed that paid to the soldier in the trenches!

Let all these kings and tycoons and masters of business and all those workers
in industry and all our senators and governors and majors pay half of their
monthly $30 wage to their families and pay war risk insurance and buy Liberty
Bonds.

Why shouldn’t they?

They aren’t running any risk of being killed or of having their bodies
mangled or their minds shattered. They aren’t sleeping in muddy trenches.
They aren’t hungry. The soldiers are!

Give capital and industry and labor thirty days to think it over and you will
find, by that time, there will be no war. That will smash the war racket —
that and nothing else.

Maybe I am a little too optimistic. Capital still has some say. So capital
won’t permit the taking of the profit out of war until the people — those who
do the suffering and still pay the price — make up their minds that those
they elect to office shall do their bidding, and not that of the profiteers.

Another step necessary in this fight to smash the war racket is the limited
plebiscite to determine whether a war should be declared. A plebiscite not of
all the voters but merely of those who would be called upon to do the
fighting and dying. There wouldn’t be very much sense in having a 76-year-old
president of a munitions factory or the flat-footed head of an international
banking firm or the cross-eyed manager of a uniform manufacturing plant — all



of whom see visions of tremendous profits in the event of war — voting on
whether the nation should go to war or not. They never would be called upon
to shoulder arms — to sleep in a trench and to be shot. Only those who would
be called upon to risk their lives for their country should have the
privilege of voting to determine whether the nation should go to war.

There is ample precedent for restricting the voting to those affected. Many
of our states have restrictions on those permitted to vote. In most, it is
necessary to be able to read and write before you may vote. In some, you must
own property. It would be a simple matter each year for the men coming of
military age to register in their communities as they did in the draft during
the World War and be examined physically. Those who could pass and who would
therefore be called upon to bear arms in the event of war would be eligible
to vote in a limited plebiscite. They should be the ones to have the power to
decide — and not a Congress few of whose members are within the age limit and
fewer still of whom are in physical condition to bear arms. Only those who
must suffer should have the right to vote.

A third step in this business of smashing the war racket is to make certain
that our military forces are truly forces for defense only.

At each session of Congress the question of further naval appropriations
comes up. The swivel-chair admirals of Washington (and there are always a lot
of them) are very adroit lobbyists. And they are smart. They don’t shout that
"We need a lot of battleships to war on this nation or that nation." Oh no.
First of all, they let it be known that America is menaced by a great naval
power. Almost any day, these admirals will tell you, the great fleet of this
supposed enemy will strike suddenly and annihilate 125,000,000 people. Just
like that. Then they begin to cry for a larger navy. For what? To fight the
enemy? Oh my, no. Oh, no. For defense purposes only.

Then, incidentally, they announce maneuvers in the Pacific. For defense. Uh,
huh.

The Pacific is a great big ocean. We have a tremendous coastline on the
Pacific. Will the maneuvers be off the coast, two or three hundred miles? Oh,
no. The maneuvers will be two thousand, yes, perhaps even thirty-five hundred
miles, off the coast.

The Japanese, a proud people, of course will be pleased beyond expression to
see the united States fleet so close to Nippon’s shores. Even as pleased as
would be the residents of California were they to dimly discern through the
morning mist, the Japanese fleet playing at war games off Los Angeles.

The ships of our navy, it can be seen, should be specifically limited, by
law, to within 200 miles of our coastline. Had that been the law in 1898 the
Maine would never have gone to Havana Harbor. She never would have been blown
up. There would have been no war with Spain with its attendant loss of life.
Two hundred miles is ample, in the opinion of experts, for defense purposes.
Our nation cannot start an offensive war if its ships can’t go further than
200 miles from the coastline. Planes might be permitted to go as far as 500
miles from the coast for purposes of reconnaissance. And the army should



never leave the territorial limits of our nation.

To summarize: Three steps must be taken to smash the war racket.

We must take the profit out of war.1.
We must permit the youth of the land who would bear arms to decide2.
whether or not there should be war.
We must limit our military forces to home defense purposes.3.

 

CHAPTER FIVE To Hell With War!

I am not a fool as to believe that war is a thing of the past. I know the
people do not want war, but there is no use in saying we cannot be pushed
into another war.

Looking back, Woodrow Wilson was re-elected president in 1916 on a platform
that he had "kept us out of war" and on the implied promise that he would
"keep us out of war." Yet, five months later he asked Congress to declare war
on Germany.

In that five-month interval the people had not been asked whether they had
changed their minds. The 4,000,000 young men who put on uniforms and marched
or sailed away were not asked whether they wanted to go forth to suffer and
die.

Then what caused our government to change its mind so suddenly?

Money.

An allied commission, it may be recalled, came over shortly before the war
declaration and called on the President. The President summoned a group of
advisers. The head of the commission spoke. Stripped of its diplomatic
language, this is what he told the President and his group:

"There is no use kidding ourselves any longer. The cause of the
allies is lost. We now owe you (American bankers, American
munitions makers, American manufacturers, American speculators,
American exporters) five or six billion dollars.

If we lose (and without the help of the United States we must lose)
we, England, France and Italy, cannot pay back this money . . . and
Germany won’t.

So . . . "

Had secrecy been outlawed as far as war negotiations were concerned, and had



the press been invited to be present at that conference, or had radio been
available to broadcast the proceedings, America never would have entered the
World War. But this conference, like all war discussions, was shrouded in
utmost secrecy. When our boys were sent off to war they were told it was a
"war to make the world safe for democracy" and a "war to end all wars."

Well, eighteen years after, the world has less of democracy than it had then.
Besides, what business is it of ours whether Russia or Germany or England or
France or Italy or Austria live under democracies or monarchies? Whether they
are Fascists or Communists? Our problem is to preserve our own democracy.

And very little, if anything, has been accomplished to assure us that the
World War was really the war to end all wars.

Yes, we have had disarmament conferences and limitations of arms conferences.
They don’t mean a thing. One has just failed; the results of another have
been nullified. We send our professional soldiers and our sailors and our
politicians and our diplomats to these conferences. And what happens?

The professional soldiers and sailors don’t want to disarm. No admiral wants
to be without a ship. No general wants to be without a command. Both mean men
without jobs. They are not for disarmament. They cannot be for limitations of
arms. And at all these conferences, lurking in the background but all-
powerful, just the same, are the sinister agents of those who profit by war.
They see to it that these conferences do not disarm or seriously limit
armaments.

The chief aim of any power at any of these conferences has not been to
achieve disarmament to prevent war but rather to get more armament for itself
and less for any potential foe.

There is only one way to disarm with any semblance of practicability. That is
for all nations to get together and scrap every ship, every gun, every rifle,
every tank, every war plane. Even this, if it were possible, would not be
enough.

The next war, according to experts, will be fought not with battleships, not
by artillery, not with rifles and not with machine guns. It will be fought
with deadly chemicals and gases.

Secretly each nation is studying and perfecting newer and ghastlier means of
annihilating its foes wholesale. Yes, ships will continue to be built, for
the shipbuilders must make their profits. And guns still will be manufactured
and powder and rifles will be made, for the munitions makers must make their
huge profits. And the soldiers, of course, must wear uniforms, for the
manufacturer must make their war profits too.

But victory or defeat will be determined by the skill and ingenuity of our
scientists.

If we put them to work making poison gas and more and more fiendish
mechanical and explosive instruments of destruction, they will have no time
for the constructive job of building greater prosperity for all peoples. By



putting them to this useful job, we can all make more money out of peace than
we can out of war — even the munitions makers.

So…I say,

TO HELL WITH WAR!

Is the War in Ukraine Part of the
Great Collapse before the Great Reset?

This is an excellent lecture about Russia and Ukraine from a Bible believer’s
perspective. The speaker is Dr. Peter Hammond, a missionary who has pioneered
evangelistic outreaches in the war zones of Mozambique, Angola, and Sudan.

Is the War in Ukraine Part of the Great Collapse before the Great Reset from
Frontline Fellowship on Vimeo.

Below is a PowerPoint of the lecture. Just click on the down arrow in the
left-hand bottom corner to see the entire presentation. If you don’t see the
PowerPoint when you read this message, please wait a few more seconds and it
will load.

https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/is-the-war-in-ukraine-part-of-the-great-collapse-before-the-great-reset/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/is-the-war-in-ukraine-part-of-the-great-collapse-before-the-great-reset/
https://vimeo.com/684655732
https://vimeo.com/frontlinefellowship
https://vimeo.com
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The Wickedness of War

Hitler meets Pope Pius XII

I first posted this article on Aug. 26, 2009. Now because of Russia’s
invasion of Ukraine, I thought Christians might appreciate this message and
stand against the spirit of war. The only justifiable war according to the
Bible and in my opinion, is one of self-defense when an enemy attempts to
invade one’s nation.

FROM THE CHRISTIAN REVIEW, JUNE 1838, PP. 230–237, UNSIGNED

The war spirit is so wrought into the texture of governments and the habits
of national thinking, and even into our very festivals and pomps, that its
occasional recurrence is deemed a matter of unavoidable necessity. Setting
aside the matter of a defensive war for now, it is our intention to offer a
few thoughts to show how utterly at variance the spirit of war is with truth
and righteousness.

1. It contradicts the genius and intention of Christianity. Christianity
requires us to seek to amend the condition of man. But war cannot do this.
The world is no better for all the wars of five thousand years. Christianity,
if it prevailed, would make the earth a paradise. War, where it prevails,
makes it a slaughterhouse, a den of thieves, a brothel, a hell. Christianity
cancels the laws of retaliation. War is based upon that very principle.
Christianity is the remedy for all human woes. War produces every woe known
to man.

We may always trace it to the thirst of revenge, the acquisition of
territory, the monopoly of commerce, the quarrels of kings, the intrigues of
ministers, or some other source, equally culpable; but never has any war
devised by man been founded on holy tempers and Christian principles.

https://www.jamesjpn.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/warinukrainethegreatcollapsebeforethegreatresetpp-220304142011.pdf
https://www.jamesjpn.net/politics/the-wickedness-of-war/


“War is the greatest plague that can afflict humanity. It
destroys religion, it destroys states and it destroys
families. Any scourge is preferable to it.”-Martin Luther

2. War sets at nought the example of Jesus. One of Christ’s primary laws is,
“Learn of Me, for I am meek” His constant declaration was that He “came not
to destroy men’s lives, but to save.”
He drove men from the temple, but it was with “a scourge of small cords,” and
a gentle doom it was, compared to their just deserts. He expressly said His
servants would not fight, because His kingdom was not of this world. He was
the Prince of Peace.

Do we forget that Christ is our example? Imagine the Redeemer laying a
country waste, setting fire to cities, storming fortresses, and consigning
tens of thousands to wounds and anguish, death and damnation, just to define
some point of policy, to decide some kingly quarrel, or to enlarge some
boundary. Could “meekness and lowliness” be learned from Him thus engaged? It
is most certain that we gather no army lessons from Him who “came to bind up
the broken-hearted, to proclaim liberty to the captives, and to comfort all
that mourn.” It is most certain that no man who makes fighting his profession
can find authority in the example of our Lord.

3. War is inconsistent not only with the general structure and nature of
Christianity and the example of Jesus, but it violates all the express
precepts of the New Testament. Even the Old Testament does not sanction war,
as a custom. In each case of lawful war, it was entered on by express
command. It should be remembered that in no case, even under the Old
Testament, was war appointed to decide doubtful questions or to settle
quarrels. Wars were intended to chastise nations guilty of provoking God.
Such is never the pretext of modern war.

As to the New Testament, a multitude of precepts might be quoted: “Ye have
heard, an eye for an eye, but I say unto you, resist not evil.” “Follow peace
with all men.” “Love one another.” “Do justice, love mercy.” “Love your
enemies.” “Follow righteousness, faith, charity, peace.” “Return good for
evil.” “Let all bitterness, and wrath, and anger, and clamor, and evil
speaking, be put away from you, with all malice; and be ye kind one toward
another, tender-hearted, forgiving one another, even as God, for Christ’s
sake, hath forgiven you.” “Be not overcome of evil, but overcome evil with
good.”

All know how much these passages abound in the New Testament. There they
stand. In any sense the words will bear, they forbid war. If language has any
force at all, these words equally forbid retaliation. Yet retaliation is
always advanced as the very best pretext for war and is more frequently the
avowed reason than any other!

Rehearse all the catalogue of graces, and mark how we are enjoined to be
meek, lowly, peaceable, easy to be entreated, gentle, thinking no evil,
merciful, slow to anger, given to quietness, knowledge, patience, temperance,
prayer. War sets them all at nought.



Of the sermon on the mount, five benedictions are upon the poor in spirit,
the mourners, the meek, the merciful, and the peacemakers. Two others are
upon the persecuted and reviled. The professed warrior, therefore, shuts
himself out from all these benedictions! The discourse expressly revokes the
law of retaliation, and, exploding the [practice] of loving our neighbor and
hating our enemy, requires us to love our enemies and do good to them which
despitefully use us. Afterward, in presenting a form of prayer, it not only
teaches us to say, “Forgive us our trespasses, as we forgive those that
trespass against us,” but adds, “If ye forgive not men their trespasses,
neither will your heavenly Father forgive you.” What a peace sermon is here!

The regular soldier … makes war a trade, and is ready to fight any nation, or
any part of his own nation, as he is sent. He is to wheel, march, load, fire,
advance or flee, just as he is bidden, and because he is bidden. The nearer a
soldier comes to a mere machine, the better soldier he makes. Is this right
for a Christian? Is it compatible with his duty to “examine all things, and
hold fast that which is good?”

What gospel precept is there, which he who makes war a profession is not at
times compelled to violate? He must cast away meekness, and fight. He must
cast away forgiveness, and revenge his country. He must not return good for
evil, but blow for blow, wound for wound.

Look at an army in the hour of battle. See attacks and retreats, battalions
annihilated, limbs flying in the air; suffocating smoke, thundering
artillery, thousands smarting in the agony of death, and none to administer a
cup of water. Do the precepts of Christianity authorize such a scene? Look at
the field when all is over. The harvest trampled and destroyed, houses
smoking in ruin, the mangled and slain strewed among dead horses and broken
gun-carriages! Prowlers stripping booty even from the warm bodies of the
dying! Jackals lurking around, and birds of prey wheeling above. Here and
there a wretched widow, or an anxious wife, seeking her loved one among the
dead and dying. Does all this look as if Christians had there been serving
their Master, the God of mercy?

But nowhere does war wear such horrors as in a siege. The inhabitants are
straitly shut up. Business, pleasure, education and intercourse are checked;
and sorrow, poverty, terror, and distress are spread abroad. The bombardment
begins. Shells explode in the streets, or penetrate the roofs. Citizens are
killed in the streets, and soldiers on the ramparts. Women and children
retreat to cellars and live in all discomfort. Day by day the gloom thickens.
All news is of houses burnt, persons killed, and scarcity increased, At
length, famine is threatened. Everything is sold to buy a little food.

Anon, breaches are made in the walls. All must work, amid galling fire, to
repair them. Mines are sprung, blowing houses and the occupants into the air.
No relief comes. Hundreds perish in desperate sorties. All are miserable. The
widow, the bereft mother, the disappointed bride, and the tender orphan,
mourn continually.

Pestilence succeeds to famine. Thousands, who have escaped violence, die of
disease. At length, the city is taken by storm; pillage, and perhaps an awful



conflagration, succeed; a brutal soldiery raven among the virtuous; and the
indescribable scene ends in permanent poverty, lamentation, and dishonor. Is
this Christianity?

What history books don’t tell you
about the American Civil War

Abraham Lincoln blamed the American Civil War on the Jesuits, the Pope and
the Roman Catholic Church!

Wife of Marine Colonel exposes
corruption and perversion in the U.S.
Military

Kay Griggs talks About Military Assassin Squads, Drug Running, Illegal Weapon
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Deals, and Sexual Perversion Deep Within the U.S. Military And Government.

An Israeli soldier’s testimonial of
the occupation of Palestine

Quote from soldier:

“I did enter the army with questions, maybe not the right
questions, maybe not all the questions, but I did feel like ‘I’m a
good Jew’, … that you have to walk around with question marks
around your head. So I think I went into the army feeling I have
the question marks. And one of the question marks was, ‘How will I
be a good soldier in a shitty situation?’ … I thought I could be
that soldier standing in a checkpoint smiling while cars are
passing by, or I could enter a house walking around with candies in
my pockets, and conduct a ‘moral occupation’. It took me a while
but I realized this is a contradiction in terms. And when we
started doing our actual service after almost a year and a couple
of months in training, we started entering houses on a nightly
basis, and searching houses on a nightly bases or going in to
arrest people in the middle of the night you realize it’s
impossible to be moral in an immoral situation.

”

America versus Iran in Terms of
Aggression

https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/an-israeli-soldiers-testimonial-of-the-occupation-of-palestine/
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A chart comparing the number of nations the United States of America invaded
compared to the number of nations Iran has invaded.

Meeting a man from “the strongest
country in the world”

Meeting a truck driver in Japan from Afganistan

Why Gaddafi was demonized by the West
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I believe Gaddafi was demonized by the West only after he became a hindrance
to New World Order plans. Libya was one of the most prosperous countries in
the middle east before the NATO (read USA, England and France) attacks!
Unlike the Egyptians under Mubarak, the average Libyan enjoyed a high
standard of living.

Under the revolutionary leadership of Col. Mu`ammar Qadhafi, Libya
has attained the highest standard of living in all of Africa. This
is all the more remarkable when we consider that in 1951 Libya was
officially the poorest country in the world. According to the World
Bank, the per capita income was less than $50 a year – even lower
than India. Today all Libyans own their own homes and cars. In the
words of two Fleet Street journalists, David Blundy and Andrew
Lycett, who are by no means supporters of the Libyan Arab
revolution, “The young people are well dressed, well fed and well
educated. Libyans now earn more per capita than the British. —
Taken from http://www.geocities.com/Athens/8744/libfacts.htm
Obviously written before the NATO attack against Libya.

Now what will happen to them? The same fate of civil strife in Yugoslavia
after Tito’s death, and civil strife in Iraq after Saddam Hussein! Their
economy is going to crash and they will lose the good standard of living they
enjoyed under Gaddafi. The wicked Witch of the West Hillary is laughing now
at Gaddafi’s demise, but someday the poor and meek of this world will rejoice
at her demise as they did Jezebel’s! See 2 Kings chapter 9 for details. If
there ever was a modern day parallel of King Ahab and Queen Jezebel of the
Bible, it is doubtless Bill and Hillary.

Why would the USA, England and France (read continuation of the Roman Empire)
want Gaddafi dead? Three reasons, and all about money and power!

Also see The Legend of Sirte for more information about the true political
realities of Libya.

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=f5-eWDbJHsw
http://www.lasttrumpetministries.org/1994/April1994.html
http://en.rian.ru/world/20110323/163156316.html


Recently I’ve been studying the history of Japan during the the 17th and 18t
century. It seems to me that the major difference between then and now, is
electrical power and environment it created.

Quotes From Influential Men

This is my collection of quotes from the movers and shakers of this world
that I believe shed light on why the world is what it is today. If you have a
quote that you would like to add to this list, please write it in the
comments section of this post!

2009 is also the first year of global governance, with the
establishment of the G-20 in the middle of the financial crisis.
The climate conference in Copenhagen is another step towards the
global management of our planet.”
— Herman Van Rompuy, the first president of the European Union.

“One of the delightful things about Americans is that they have absolutely no
historical memory.”
— Chou En-lai, former Chinese premier

“None are more hopelessly enslaved than those who falsely believe they are
free.”
–Johann Wolfgang Goethe

https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/quotes-from-influential-men/
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Goethe


“All tyranny needs to gain a foothold is for people of good conscience to
remain silent.”
-Thomas Jefferson

“Governments do not govern, but merely control the machinery of government,
being themselves controlled by the hidden hand.”
– Benjamin Disraeli

There is no such thing in America as an independent press. You know it and I
know it… The business of the Journalist is to destroy truth; To lie outright;
To pervert; To vilify; To fawn at the feet of mammon, and to sell his county
and his race for his daily bread.
– John Swinton, newsman and former editor at The New York Times

“If we understand the mechanism and motives of the group mind, it is now
possible to control and regiment the masses according to our will without
their knowing it.”
— Edward L. Bernays, the nephew of Sigmund Freud who studied his uncle’s
work. (Quote gleaned from “Flat Earth News” by Nick Davies

“We must now face the harsh truth that the objectives of communism are being
steadily advanced because many of us do not recognize the means used to
advance them. … The individual is handicapped by coming face to face with a
Conspiracy so monstrous he cannot believe it exists. The American mind simply
has not come to a realization of the evil which has been introduced into our
midst.”
— J. Edgar Hoover (Elks Magazine, August 1956.)

“A holy war will now begin on America, and when it is ended America will be
supposedly the citadel of freedom, but her millions will unknowingly be loyal
subjects to the Crown. Your churches will be used to teach the Jew’s religion
and in less than two hundred years the whole nation will be working for
divine world government. That government that they believe to be divine will
be the British Empire. All religions will be permeated with Judaism without
even being noticed by the masses, and they will all be under the invisible
all-seeing eye of the Grand Architect of Freemasonry.”
— British General Charles Cornwallis to General George Washington



“The man who reads nothing at all is better educated than the man who reads
nothing but newspapers.”
— Thomas Jefferson

“It’s not the votes that count,
it’s who counts the votes.”
— Josef Stalin

“There will be in the next generation or so a pharmacological method of
making people love their servitude and producing dictatorship without tears
so to speak. Producing a kind of painless concentration camp for entire
societies so that people will in fact have their liberties taken away from
them, but will rather enjoy it, because they will be distracted from any
desire to rebel by propaganda, or brainwashing, or brainwashing enhanced by
pharmacological methods. And this seems to be the final revolution.”

— Aldous Huxley, Tavistock Group, California Medical School, 1961

“Why of course the people don’t want war. Why should some poor slob on a
farm want to risk his life in a war when the best he can get out of it
is to come back to his farm in one piece? Naturally, the common people
don’t want war: neither in Russia, nor in England, nor for that matter
in Germany. That is understood. But after all it is the leaders of the
country who determine the policy, and it is always a simple matter to
drag the people along, whether it is a democracy, or a fascist
dictatorship, or a parliament, or a communist dictatorship … Voice or
no voice, the people can always be brought to the bidding of the leaders.
That is easy. All you have to do is to tell them they are being attacked,
and denounce the pacifists for lack of patriotism and exposing the
country to danger.”

— Leading Nazi leader, Hermann Goering, at the Nuremberg Trials before
he was sentenced to death



“Our job is to give people not what they want, but what we decide they
ought to have.”
— Richard S. Salant, Former President CBS News.

“One cannot wage war under present conditions without the support of
public opinion, which is tremendously molded by the press and other
forms of propaganda.”
— General Douglas MacArthur

“If you give a man the correct information for seven years, he may
believe the incorrect information on the first day of the eighth year
when it is necessary, from your point of view, that he should do so.
Your first job is to build the credibility and the authenticity of your
propaganda, and persuade the enemy to trust you although you are his
enemy.”

— A Psychological Warfare Casebook Operations Research Office Johns
Hopkins University Baltimore (1958)

“The first casualty of war is truth.”
–Rudyard Kipling

“Today Americans would be outraged if U.N. troops entered Los Angeles to
restore order; tomorrow they will be grateful. This is especially true
if they were told there was an outside threat from beyond, whether real
or promulgated, that threatened our very existence. It is then that all
peoples of the world will plead with world leaders to deliver them from
this evil. The one thing every man fears is the unknown. When presented
with this scenario, individual rights will be willingly relinquished for
the guarantee of their well being granted to them by their world
government.”
— Henry Kissinger speaking at Evian, France, May 21, 1992 Bilderburgers



meeting. Unbeknownst to Kissinger, his speech was taped by a Swiss
delegate to the meeting.

“People only see what they are prepared to see.”
-Ralph Waldo Emerson

“The high office of President has been used to foment a plot to destroy
the American’s freedom, and before I leave office I must inform the
citizen of his plight.”
–John F. Kennedy, at Columbia University, 10 days before his
assassination.

“It is also important for the State to inculcate in its subjects an
aversion to any ‘conspiracy theory of history;’ for a search for
‘conspiracies’ means a search for motives and an attribution of
responsibility for historical misdeeds.”
–Murray N. Rothbard, in The Anatomy of the State

“The secret to success is to own nothing, but control everything.”
–Nelson Rockefeller

“I want to own nothing and control everything”
–J D Rockefeller

“The drive of the Rockefellers and their allies is to create a
one-world government combining supercapitalism and Communism under the
same tent, all under their control…. Do I mean conspiracy? Yes I do. I
am convinced there is such a plot, international in scope, generations
old in planning, and incredibly evil in intent.”
–Larry P. McDonald, US Congressman, 1976, killed in the Korean Airlines
747 that was shot down by the Soviets

“The real menace of our republic is this invisible government which like a
giant octopus sprawls its slimy length over city, state and nation. Like the
octopus of real life, it operates under cover of a self created screen….At
the head of this octopus are the Rockefeller Standard Oil interests and a
small group of powerful banking houses generally referred to as international



bankers. The little coterie of powerful international bankers virtually run
the United States government for their own selfish purposes. They practically
control both political parties.”

–John F. Hylan, 1922, then mayor of New York City

“The money powers prey upon the nation in times of peace and conspire against
it in times of adversity. It is more despotic than a monarchy, more insolent
than autocracy, and more selfish than bureaucracy. It denounces as public
enemies, all who question it’s methods or throw light upon it’s crimes. I
have two great enemies, the Southern Army in front of me and the Bankers in
the rear. Of the two, the one at my rear is my greatest foe… corporations
have been enthroned and an era of corruption in high places will follow, and
the money powers of the country will endeavor to prolong it’s reign by
working upon the prejudices of the people until the wealth is aggregated in
the hands of a few, and the Republic is destroyed.
— Abraham Lincoln

“Some of the biggest men in the United States, in the field
of commerce and manufacture, are afraid of something. They know that
there is a power somewhere so organized, so subtle, so watchful, so
interlocked, so complete, so pervasive, that they had better not speak
above their breath when they speak in condemnation of it.”
–Woodrow Wilson, from his book The New Freedom (1913)

“I am a most unhappy man. I have unwittingly ruined my country. A great
industrial nation is controlled by its system of credit. Our system of
credit is concentrated. The growth of the nation, therefore, and all our
activities are in the hands of a few men. We have come to be one of the
worst ruled, one of the most completely controlled and dominated
Governments in the civilized world – no longer a Government by free
opinion, no longer a Government by conviction and the vote of the
majority, but a Government by the opinion and duress of a small group of
dominant men.”
–President Woodrow Wilson (The president whose administration passed the
Federal Reserve Act)

“If the American people ever allow private banks to control the issue of
their currency, first by inflation, then by deflation, the banks and the
corporations which grow up around them will deprive the people of all
property until their children wake up homeless on the continent their fathers
conquered.”



— Thomas Jefferson

“The hand that gives is above the hand that takes. Money has no motherland;
financiers are without patriotism and without decency: their sole object is
gain.”
— Napoleon Bonaparte

“The real rulers in Washington are invisible, and exercise power from
behind the scenes.”
–Felix Frankfurter, Supreme Court Justice

“The world is governed by very different personages from what is
imagined by those who are not behind the scenes.”
–Benjamin Disraeli, first Prime Minister of England, in a novel he
published in 1844 called Coningsby, the New Generation

“Gentlemen, I have had men watching you for a long time and I am
convinced that you have used the funds of the bank to speculate in the
breadstuffs of the country. When you won, you divided the profits
amongst you, and when you lost, you charged it to the bank. You tell me
that if I take the deposits from the bank and annul its charter, I shall
ruin ten thousand families. That may be true, gentlemen, but that is
your sin! Should I let you go on, you will ruin fifty thousand families,
and that would be my sin! You are a den of vipers and thieves.”
–Attributed to President Andrew Jackson, who in 1836 forced the closing
of the Second Bank of the U.S. by revoking its charter.

“The Federal Reserve Banks are one of the most corrupt institutions
the world has ever seen. There is not a man within the sound of my voice
who does not know that this Nation is run by the International Bankers.”
–Congressman Louis T. McFadden (Rep. Pa)

“We have, in this country, one of the most corrupt institutions the world has
ever known. I refer to the Federal Reserve Board. This evil institution has
impoverished the people of the United States and has practically bankrupted
our government. It has done this through the corrupt practices of the moneyed
vultures who control it”.
— Congressman Louis T. McFadden in 1932 (Rep. Pa)



“I care not what puppet is placed on the throne of England to rule the
Empire, … The man that controls Britain’s money supply controls the
British Empire. And I control the money supply.”
–Baron Nathan Mayer de Rothschild (1777-1836)

“These are the rules of big business. They have superseded the
teachings of our parents and are reducible to a simple maxim: Get a
monopoly; let Society work for you; and remember that the best of all
business is politics, for a legislative grant, franchise, subsidy or tax
exemption is worth more than a Kimberly or Comstock lode, since it does
not require any labor, either mental or physical, for its exploitation.”
–Frederick C. Howe, in Confessions of a Monopolist (1906)

“If we were merely dealing with the law of averages, half of the
events affecting our nation’s well-being should be good for America. If
we were dealing with mere incompetence, our leaders should occasionally
make a mistake in our favor. We . . . are not dealing with coincidence
or stupidity, but with planning and brilliance.”
–Gary Allen, from his book None Dare Call It Conspiracy

“In politics, nothing happens by accident. If it happens, you can bet
it was planned that way.”
–Franklin D. Roosevelt

“A nation can survive its fools, and even the ambitious. But it cannot
survive treason from within. An enemy at the gates is less formidable,
for he is known and carries his banner openly. But the traitor moves
amongst those within the gate freely, his sly whispers rustling through
all the alleys, heard in the very halls of government itself. For the
traitor appears not a traitor; he speaks in accents familiar to his
victims, and he wears their face and their garments, he appeals to the
baseness that lies deep in the hearts of all men. He rots the soul of a
nation, he works secretly and unknown in the night to undermine the
pillars of the city, he infects the body politic so that it can no
longer resist. A murderer is less to fear.”
–Marcus Tullius Cicero 42 BC

“As nightfall does not come at once, neither does oppression. In both
instances, there’s a twilight where everything remains seemingly



unchanged, and it is in such twilight that we must be aware of change in
the air, however slight, lest we become unwitting victims of the
darkness.”
–Supreme Court Justice William O. Douglas

“Ideas are more powerful than guns. We would not let our enemies have
guns, why should we let them have ideas?”
–Joseph Stalin

“When a well-packaged web of lies has been sold gradually to the masses
over generations, the truth will seem utterly preposterous and its
speaker a raving lunatic.”
–Dresden James

“In a time of universal deceit – telling the truth is a revolutionary act.”
–George Orwell

“If 50 million people say a foolish thing, it is still a foolish thing.”
–Anatole France

“A government big enough to give you everything you want is a government big
enough to take from you everything you have.”
Gerald Ford, the 38th President of the United States.

“We are grateful to the Washington Post, The New York Times, Time Magazine
and other great publications whose directors have attended our meetings and
respected their promises of discretion for almost forty years. … It would
have been impossible for us to develop our plan for the world if we had been
subjected to the lights of publicity during those years. But, the world is
now more sophisticated and prepared to march towards a world government. The
supranational sovereignty of an intellectual elite and world bankers is
surely preferable to the national auto-determination practiced in past
centuries.”
David Rockefeller, Bilderberg Meeting, June 1991 Baden, Germany

“The illegal we do immediately. The unconstitutional takes a bit longer.”



–Henry Kissinger

“No one will enter the New World Order unless he or she will make a pledge to
worship Lucifer. No one will enter the New Age unless he will take a
Luciferian Initiation.”
David Spangler, Director of Planetary Initiative, United Nations

“In the next century, nations as we know it will be obsolete; all states will
recognize a single, global authority. National sovereignty wasn’t such a
great idea after all.”
— Strobe Talbot, Clinton’s Deputy Secretary of State, as quoted in Time, July
20th, l992.

“We shall have world government whether or not you like it, by conquest or
consent.”
— Statement by Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) member James Warburg to The
Senate Foreign Relations Committee on February 17th, l950

“The governments of the present day have to deal not merely with other
governments, with emperors, kings and ministers, but also with the secret
societies which have everywhere their unscrupulous agents, and can at the
last moment upset all the governments’ plans.”
— British Prime Minister Benjamin Disraeli, 1876

“The very word “secrecy” is repugnant in a free and open society; and we are
as a people inherently and historically opposed to secret societies, to
secret oaths and to secret proceedings. We decided long ago that the dangers
of excessive and unwarranted concealment of pertinent facts far outweighed
the dangers, which are cited to justify it.”
— President John F. Kennedy
Address to newspaper publishers
April 27, 1961

“The real menace of our republic is this invisible government which like a
giant octopus sprawls its slimy length over city, state and nation. Like the
octopus of real life, it operates under cover of a self created screen….At
the head of this octopus are the Rockefeller Standard Oil interests and a
small group of powerful banking houses generally referred to as international
bankers. The little coterie of powerful international bankers virtually run



the United States government for their own selfish purposes. They practically
control both political parties.”
— New York City Mayor John F. Hylan, 1922

“From the days of Sparticus, Weishaupt, Karl Marx, Trotsky, Rosa Luxemberg,
and Emma Goldman, this world conspiracy has been steadily growing. This
conspiracy played a definite recognizable role in the tragedy of the French
revolution. It has been the mainspring of every subversive movement during
the 19th century. And now at last this band of extraordinary personalities
from the underworld of the great cities of Europe and America have gripped
the Russian people by the hair of their head and have become the undisputed
masters of that enormous empire.”
— Winston Churchill, stated to the London Press, in l922.

“For a long time I felt that FDR had developed many thoughts and ideas that
were his own to benefit this country, the United States. But, he didn’t. Most
of his thoughts, his political ammunition, as it were, were carefully
manufactured for him in advanced by the Council on Foreign Relations-One
World Money group. Brilliantly, with great gusto, like a fine piece of
artillery, he exploded that prepared “ammunition” in the middle of an
unsuspecting target, the American people, and thus paid off and returned his
internationalist political support.”
— Curtis Dall, FDR’s son-in-law as quoted in his book, My Exploited Father-
in-Law

“The depression was the calculated ‘shearing’ of the public by the World
Money powers, triggered by the planned sudden shortage of supply of call
money in the New York money market….The One World Government leaders and
their ever close bankers have now acquired full control of the money and
credit machinery of the U.S. via the creation of the privately owned Federal
Reserve Bank.”
— Curtis Dall, FDR’s son-in-law as quoted in his book, My Exploited Father-
in-Law

“The United Nations is but a long range, international banking apparatus
clearly set up for financial and economic profit by a small group of powerful
One-World revolutionaries, hungry for profit and power.”
— Curtis Dall, FDR’s son-in-law

“The real rulers in Washington are invisible, and exercise power from behind
the scenes.”



— Supreme Court Justice Felix Frankfurter, 1952

“Today the path of total dictatorship in the United States can be laid by
strictly legal means, unseen and unheard by the Congress, the President, or
the people. Outwardly we have a Constitutional government. We have operating
within our government and political system, another body representing another
form of government – a bureaucratic elite.
— Senator William Jenner, 1954

“The Trilateral Commission is intended to be the vehicle for multinational
consolidation of the commercial and banking interests by seizing control of
the political government of the United States. The Trilateral Commission
represents a skillful, coordinated effort to seize control and consolidate
the four centers of power political, monetary, intellectual and
ecclesiastical. What the Trilateral Commission intends is to create a
worldwide economic power superior to the political governments of the
nationstates involved. As managers and creators of the system, they will rule
the future.”

— U.S. Senator Barry Goldwater in his l964 book: With No Apologies.

“The Council on Foreign Relations is “the establishment.” Not only does it
have influence and power in key decision-making positions at the highest
levels of government to apply pressure from above, but it also announces and
uses individuals and groups to bring pressure from below, to justify the high
level decisions for converting the U.S. from a sovereign Constitutional
Republic into a servile member state of a one-world dictatorship.”
— Former Congressman John Rarick 1971

“The term Internationalism has been popularized in recent years to cover an
interlocking financial, political, and economic world force for the purpose
of establishing a World Government. Today Internationalism is heralded from
pulpit and platform as a ‘League of Nations’ or a ‘Federated Union’ to which
the United States must surrender a definite part of its National Sovereignty.
The World Government plan is being advocated under such alluring names as the
‘New International Order,’ ‘The New World Order,’ ‘World Union Now,’ ‘World
Commonwealth of Nations,’ ‘World Community,’ etc. All the terms have the same
objective; however, the line of approach may be religious or political
according to the taste or training of the individual.”
— Excerpt from A Memorial to be Addressed to the House of Bishops and the
House of Clerical and Lay Deputies of the Protestant Episcopal Church in
General Convention (October 1940)



“The most powerful clique in these (CFR) groups have one objective in common:
they want to bring about the surrender of the sovereignty and the national
independence of the U.S. They want to end national boundaries and racial and
ethnic loyalties supposedly to increase business and ensure world peace. What
they strive for would inevitably lead to dictatorship and loss of freedoms by
the people. The CFR was founded for “the purpose of promoting disarmament and
submergence of U.S. sovereignty and national independence into an all-
powerful one-world government.”
— Harpers, July l958

“… when the struggle seems to be drifting definitely towards a world social
democracy, there may still be very great delays and disappointments before it
becomes an efficient and beneficent world system. Countless people … will
hate the new world order … and will die protesting against it. When we
attempt to evaluate its promise, we have to bear in mind the distress of a
generation or so of malcontents, many of them quite gallant and graceful-
looking people.”
— H. G. Wells, in his book entitled The New World Order (1939)

“I you tell a lie long enough, loud enough and often enough, the people will
believe it.”
Adolf Hitler

“People are more likely to believe a big lie than a small one.”
Adolf Hitler

“It is well that the people of the nation do not understand our banking and
monetary system, for if they did, I believe there would be a revolution
before tomorrow morning.”
— Henry Ford

“The one aim of these financiers is world control by the creation of
inextinguishable debts.”
— Henry Ford

“In the next century, nations as we know it will be obsolete; all states will
recognize a single, global authority. National sovereignty wasn’t such a



great idea after all.”
Strobe Talbot, President Clinton’s Deputy Secretary of State, as quoted in
Time, July 20th, l992.

“We are at present working discreetly with all our might to wrest this
mysterious force called sovereignty out of the clutches of the local nation
states of the world.”
— Professor Arnold Toynbee, in a June l931 speech before the Institute for
the Study of International Affairs in Copenhagen.

“The government of the Western nations, whether monarchical or republican,
had passed into the invisible hands of a plutocracy, international in power
and grasp. It was, I venture to suggest, this semioccult power which….pushed
the mass of the American people into the cauldron of World War I.”
– British military historian MajorGeneral J.F.C. Fuller, l941

“The real truth of the matter is, as you and I know, that a financial element
in the larger centers has owned the Government ever since the days of Andrew
Jackson.”
– A letter written by FDR to Colonel House, November 21st, l933

“The case for government by elites is irrefutable”
– Senator William Fulbright, Former chairman of the US Senate Foreign
Relations Committee, stated at a 1963 symposium entitled: The Elite and the
Electorate – Is Government by the People Possible?

“Next the statesmen will invent cheap lies, putting the blame upon the nation
that is attacked, and every man will be glad of those conscience-soothing
falsities, and will diligently study them, and refuse to examine any
refutations of them; and thus he will by and by convince himself that the war
is just, and will thank God for the better sleep he enjoys after this process
of grotesque self-deception.”
— Mark Twain, The Mysterious Stranger, 1916,
Ch.9

“We’re an empire now, and when we act, we create our own reality. And while
you’re studying that reality — judiciously, as you will — we’ll act again,
creating other new realities, which you can study too, and that’s how things
will sort out. We’re history’s actors . . . and you, all of you, will be left



to just study what we do.” — Senior advisor to Bush talking to journalist Ron
Susink (See www.hermes-press.com/suskind.htm to read this quote in context.)

“The Matrix is everywhere. It is all around us, even now in this very room.
You can see it when you look out your window, or when you turn on your
television. You can feel it when you go to work, when you go to church, when
you pay your taxes. It is the world that has been pulled over your eyes to
blind you from the truth.”
— Quote from Morpheus in the film, The Matrix

“In a developed society…the seizure of political power is not possible until
after the seizure of cultural power.”
Antonio Gramsci (Italian Party Communist leader)

“Revolutions are effected in two ways, by force and by fraud.”
– Aristotle

“One-fourth of humanity must be eliminated from the social body. We are in
charge of God’s selection process for planet earth. He selects, we destroy.
We are the riders of the pale horse, Death.”
– Psychologist Barbara Marx Hubbard – member of Task Force Delta; a United
States Army think tank

“I believe that banking institutions are more dangerous to our liberties than
standing armies.”
– Thomas Jefferson

“We must not confuse dissent with disloyalty. When the loyal opposition dies,
I think the soul of America dies with it.”
– Edward R. Murrow”

“See, in my line of work you got to keep repeating things over and over and
over again for the truth to sink in, to kind of catapult the propaganda.”
– George W. Bush, Greece, N.Y., May 24, 2005

http://www.cinemareview.com/main.asp?movieid=049902


“It is easier to believe a lie that one has heard a thousand times than to
believe a fact that no one has heard before.”
– Unknown Source

“It can be held certain that information that is withheld or suppressed
contains truths that are detrimental to the persons involved in the
suppression.”
– J. Edgar Hoover

“Those who can make you believe absurdities can make you commit atrocities.”
– Voltaire

“Blinding ignorance does mislead us. O! Wretched mortals, open your eyes!”
– Leonardo Da Vinci

“Fascism should more appropriately be called Corporatism because it is a
merger of state and corporate power.”
– Benito Mussolini

“Make the lie big, make it simple, keep saying it, and eventually they will
believe it”
– Hitler

“And at the same time the consciousness of being at war, and therefore in
danger, makes the handing-over of all power to a small caste seem the
natural, unavoidable condition of survival… It does not matter whether the
war is actually happening, and, since no decisive victory is possible, it
does not matter whether the war is going well or badly. All that is needed is
that a state of war should exist… The war, therefore, if we judge it by the
standards of previous wars, is merely an imposture. It is like the battles
between certain ruminant animals whose horns are set at such an angle that
they are incapable of hurting one another. But though it is unreal it is not
meaningless. It eats up the surplus of consumable goods, and it helps to
preserve the special mental atmosphere that a hierarchical society needs.
War, it will be seen, is now a purely internal affair. In the past, the
ruling groups of all countries, although they might recognize their common
interest and therefore limit the destructiveness of war, did fight against
one another, and the victor always plundered the vanquished. In our own day
they are not fighting against one another at all. The war is waged by each



ruling group against its own subjects, and the object of the war is not to
make or prevent conquests of territory, but to keep the structure of society
intact. The very word ‘war’, therefore, has become misleading. It would
probably be accurate to say that by becoming continuous war has ceased to
exist.
– George Orwell, 1984

“The United States has got some of the dumbest people in the world. I want
you to know that.”
— CNN’s Ted Turner’s comment to a group of foreign journalists in 1996

“It is fortunate for those in power that people do not think.”
–Adolf Hitler


